SOMR informal consultation meeting with Hillgrove Mines 10th July 2017 - Midday, Kempsey RSL.

Present: Scott Jones, General Manager Hillgrove Mines and Robyn Fox (Scott’s wife), Arthur Bain, Christa Schwoebel, David Harvey, Denise Payne, John Cruickshanks, Nona Harvey and Rupert Milne Home. 

Sale of Mine
Reason for sale is Meridian do not wish to further invest.  Scott advised that while funded by Meridian and owned by Bracken Resources the mine never ‘made a profit’. There have been a few expressions of interest for purchase but nothing firm.   One potential buyer expressed interest in continuing the production of gold & antimony ‘concentrates’ and shipping them off-shore for final processing. 

The mine is in ‘sale mode’ until the end of September, which has slightly higher (17) staff requirements than in ‘care & maintenance’. Depending upon interest expressed and funding from Meridian, the mine will then go into care and maintenance mode with minimal staff after that. 

SOMR were concerned about the CIL process and potential upgrade to processing at Hillgrove Mines site, as mentioned in the ‘Linked-In’ sales advice document.  

Scott stated that CIL and other Cyanide using methods to process the concentrates to gold metal had not been used at Hillgrove for many years.  While the old processing infrastructure still exists and consents allow the use of cyanide, it would require significant capital to enable recommissioning.  

To refurbish the facilities to achieve gold metal production an estimated cost of $35m a significant amount/barrier to recommissioning. There is no current owner approved plan to recommission the CIL process or Pressure oxidation plant to extract the gold from the concentrates or to recommence mining to produce and sell concentrates.

If the site ownership changes hands and the new owners wish to change current operations, then it would have to be a consent modification for additional waste dumps and tailings dams and be approved by the various state government departments. This process will require public consultation.

The current consents for mining expire at the end of 2019 and these must be renewed between now and the end of 2019 which will require a whole of site Environmental Assessment based on potential mining plans, public consultation process approval by various government departments and the Independent Planning Assessment Commission. submissions.  This process will result in a single consent document covering all mining leases.

Scott succinctly explained how the CIL process worked, for our information/education. Scott stressed that any cyanide used in the process is destroyed before tailings leave the process plant and are deposited into the tailings dam. The current owners of Hillgrove have no intention of reintroducing the use of cyanide.  

Current activities
Planned underground gold exploration drilling is completed, with about half of the expected resources being found. Drilling found that Sunlight and Bracken Spur loads are high in gold, whereas Clarkes Gully is high in antimony, not gold.  Syndicate load is moderate for gold and antimony and is the only load readily available for mining to recommence on as Sunlight and Bracken Spur require extensive underground waste development to access. Mining in Syndicate could recommence with lodgement of a new Mining Operations (MO) Plan. A MOP approval usually takes up to 2 months. Mining of the Sunlight and Bracken Spur lodes will require new waste dumps to be consented as existing waste dumps are all full. 

HMs are capping Tailings Storage Facility (TSF) 1, with non-mineralised waste material (mill scats) which can be removed as required when/if they wish to relocate or process the tailings.  They are not rehabilitating (i.e. removing topsoiling and revegetating) the TSF 1 area.  

TSF 2 is being used as an evaporation dam with minor amounts of water held.  

Adit water from historical workings was discussed and with the site on care and maintenance no water is being recovered from these adits. This recovery was not a ‘requirement’, it was a voluntary action which provided additional water for processing etc and stopped more As & Sb from entering Bakers Creek.  Even if adits were blocked, pollutants would still exit through rock fissures and for this reason the site is licenced for this adit water to discharge.  

If the sale of Hillgrove is not achieved by the end of September 2017, then the site will revert to care and maintenance only with a small staff to maintain required exploration on exploration and mining leases as well as continue required environmental monitoring and reporting. 

Modification to Hillgrove Mine DA 2015 Clarkes Gully

The whole of site reconsenting process will also include the approved recently issued conditional DA for Clarkes Gully.   Deferred Consent for Clarkes Gully will be brought into this Modification and it has been planned (2015) with DoPE to consolidate all the 48 mining leases into one consent conditions document.  Within the application/approvals for the extension of mine-life / DA modification, a new Environmental Assessment will be required to accompany this Application, along with public consultation and opportunity to comment and provide ‘submissions’ on the Application to further modify the DA.  The EIS process for this Application for Modified Consent needs to commence about 12 months before lodgement.

Rehabilitation requirements continue, even if the mining consents and associated leases lapse. Should the owners of Hillgrove Mines (Bracken Resources) declare insolvency bonds are in place to cover the mine rehabilitation works.

The reconsenting process will also include a new TSF3 tailings dam which would be built with waste generated from waste produced from the mine as part of any restart plan.  The location and form TSF 3 will be determined within the preparation of the Life of Mine Plan. This is likely to be adjacent to the existing dams on the town side furthest from the gorge. 

Clarkes Gully
There is no company approved plan to start mining Clarkes Gully with it currently sitting in Year 5 of the life of mine plan. The Clarkes Gully mine is not financially viable at current Antimony prices.

For this reason, HGM has not made the work to satisfy the grant conditions a priority. The referral to the Federal Government EPA has commenced along with the collection of additional baseline data.  
The DA was lodged with ARC because it was under the threshold value requiring referral for state approval.

The DA will not commence until all conditions are satisfied.  

Information exchange

Scott was asked for the latest AEMR and Environmental Audit when available, or at least ‘Links’ to them.  Apparently, the Annual Environmental Management Reports (AEMRs) are available on DoPE site, but hard to locate.  

SOMR advised that they, via Arthur, would provide a link to the Macleay Eco-health card and report, also hard to locate on Kempsey Shire Council’s web-site.

